Disability Partnership Board

Thursday 21st June 2012
6 to 8pm

The Beehive, West Street, Grays, RM17 6XP

1. Present and Apologies 

Les Billingham – Thurrock Council Chair

Lesley Matthews – Thurrock Unsighted Persons Society

Neil Woodbridge – Thurrock Lifestyle Solutions

Ian Evans – Thurrock Coalition
Sunny Saini – Thurrock Lifestyle Solutions

Catherine Wilson – Thurrock Council Commissioning

Lynne Evans - Mind

Maggie Harrison – TCIL
Olga Benson – TOFFS
Joel Easthaugh – TDN

Anne White – LDPB, TDN, TLS
Chris Hamilton – Thurrock Stroke Project

Trevor Howard – TDN

Daniel Howard – TDN

Dave Puddle – PACT

Christine Ludlow

Gareth Davies - TDN
Apologies
Graham Carey – Safeguarding Champion

Tania Sitch – Thurrock Council

Yash Gupta

Welcome and introductions
Minutes of the last meeting Correction to the last minutes:
· Neil is the Chair of the Independent Advisory Group.

· DP Guidance – The Councils Legal Department is checking that the Guidance is legally correct

· The specialist nurse is not part of the Early Intervention Project.

Minutes read and agreed.

Updates 

Thurrock Council Structure 

· The Contracts and Commissioning team re-structure is almost complete Children’s services are now part of the team. The team consists of Commissioning, Performance Monitoring and Contracting  
· Last week it was announced that Thurrock will share the Chief Executive, Graham Farrant, with Barking and Dagenham. The two Councils already share a Head of Legal Services this appears to have worked well and brought extra resources to both Councils.  This may be extended to other areas of service.  

Budget

Direct Payments and other payments to providers have been affected by operational problems with the introduction of a new Council finance system. These problems have resulted in payments not being made and that over payments to providers and individuals have occurred.

The finances of the Council are much better now with an increase in reserves to £9 million.  
There are still major challenges to respond to Central Government reduction in funding.  The requirement for the Council to make savings remains for the next three years.  Thurrock has achieved a great deal but there will inevitably come a point where difficult decisions about services will have to be made. Thurrock is in a better position than most.  The financial difficulties for individuals are not only about reduced budgets at the Council, but they are also influenced greatly by the welfare reforms.  It is estimated that there will be around £40 million less benefits available to the people of Thurrock.  The implications of this are enormous affecting an individual’s quality of life and well being. 
The economic downturn forced local authorities to do things differently working differently within local communities getting alongside people to offer support.  The Council is no longer in a position to provide all the support that is required and people will need to think differently and have support through for example local area co-ordination to utilise their local communities for support.

Transvol

Funding for this financial year has been agreed. An independent review has been commissioned it is a very positive approach which should result in a business plan leading a more robust three year contract.  Some improvements are needed in the service, its availability and quality.
ACTIONS

· The Board needs to monitor progress of the service development and current service delivery.  

· Neil to report the results of the review to the Disability Partnership Board and to Thurrock Diversity Network.  

Review of Assessment and Commissioning process/paperwork
Thurrock Coalition is undertaking a piece of work to look at the assessment and commissioning processes and paperwork.  Rhodri Rowlands Service Manager for performance asked for this piece of work to be done in partnership with Thurrock Coalition. This work came directly from discussions held at the Disability Partnership Board
Health Watch 

Thurrock Link has a very good reputation and the development of Health Watch will build on this.  Health Watch are now looking at business models and Thurrock Council will commission the service.

The two Thurrock Clinical Commissioning Groups will now be one organisation called Thurrock Managed Care. The organisation has been accredited by the Department of Health.  

Powerful Partnerships Event and Progress.
An action plan is being produced by Ian and Catherine to make recommendations about the outcomes of the day. Already a Mental Health partnership board has been established with its first meeting held on June 29th 2012.  A Carers Board is also being considered. The report of the day is available the report of the day is available on the website www.thurrockcoalition.co.uk
Thurrock Lifestyle Solutions
It is hoped that the contract will be singed by July 2012 this will be a 3 year contract with a possible year extension.    
Fran Leddra Service Manager has written to everyone who uses the Council service to inform them this is going to happen.  
Continuing Healthcare 

Essex, Southend and Thurrock Council are working with the Primary Care Trusts (PCT) to produce some guidance and implement that guidance to make the system fairer, leading experts consider that our local PCT are not applying the criteria for continuing health care properly.  The proposed solution is to split the funding 50:50 between the local authority and health,
Our local PCT have applied to be a pilot site for the personal Health Budgets

ACTION 

· Invite Tania Sitch to the next meeting to give an update regarding agreement to the new guidance and funding criteria.

4. Supported Housing

Bridget Cooper was unable to attend the meeting this part of the item will be deferred.
Learning Disability supported housing pilot  - this is progressing well there are 9 empty wardens houses that are being refurbished  to offer supported living to enable people to gain independent living skills to then move into their own homes in the community. The support will be offered by Family Mosaic.. The aim is for this scheme to start in August 2012, it will move people out of residential care and potentially save the Council £2700,000 per year.
The next project will be to create something similar for people with mental health difficulties.

5. Direct Payments Guidance and Review
A new accessible guidance is being written this will try and bring some clarity to what the money can be spent on and will also encourage a creative approach whilst ensuring that people who receive direct payments understand the responsibilities that come with them.

Individual Service Fund Pilot has started to support more choice and control this could be a Shared Service Fund (SSF)

ACTION 
· Ian to establish a group to develop a pilot scheme to bring together individual budgets to purchase shared services for example transport or sharing waking night staff.

6. Ready Reckoner System – Resource Allocation System (RAS)
Thurrock has been resistant to the RAS a pilot has been establish to find out if a RAS system will work in Thurrock, an update will be given to a future meeting.

7. Housing Hurdles
Thurrock Coalition are organising an event called Housing Hurdles to look at the relationship between housing, the housing allocations system and disabled people.
The Director of Housing Barbara Brownlee will attend for the whole day.

It will be held on the 5th July 2012 from 10am until 2pm at the Beehive there are 80 spaces available.  The Housing Adaptations team will give a presentation together with the Occupational Therapy Team Manager Gavin Beard

8. Consultations
It was felt it would be useful to have a standing item on the agenda to keep the Board informed of any consultations proposed by the Council
In the autumn a consultation will start regarding the charge for the administration of a Blue Badge application and the issue of a blue badge. 
Concessionary bus passes currently a letter is required from the persons GP. The Coalition has raised this as there is a significant cost attached to the GP providing such a letter. Thurrock Coalition is making representation on behalf of disabled people 

ACTION 

· Ian will feed back the result of this representation, should this be unsuccessful then Les will address the issue. 

9. Any Other Business

Thurrock Diversity Network’s next meeting is on the 19th July 2012

10. Date of the next meeting 
Thursday 20th September 2012
6pm until 8pm

At the Beehive
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